
 

 

 

 

 
 

Public Safety and Emergency Preparedness Council 
March 16, 2023, Meeting Minutes 

Meeting @ 1:00 pm- 2:30pm 
Location: Zoom ONLY, Room not available this session 

https://us06web.zoom.us/j/82786558475 
  

Members Present 14 

Chair:  Director of Public Safety 
 

Nicole Conklin 
 

Academic Senate 
Representative – CC 

Manuel Mancillas-
Gomez  

Dean-Student Affairs – 
Cuyamaca 

Lauren Vaknin 
 

Academic Senate 
Representative – GC 

Pearl Lopez 
Sharon Sampson  

Dean-Student Affairs-
Grossmont 

Sara Varghese 
 

Classified Senate 
Representative – GC 
Classified Rep - CC 

Elaine Adlam 
 
Rafael Ayala 

 

GCCCD/ 
Sheriff’s Office Sergeant 

Jerry Jimenez 
 

Director-Facilities Planning, 
Dev. & Maintenance 

Ken Emmons 
 

GCCCD/Sheriff’s Office Deputy 
 

Deputy on Duty 
 

Director-Campus Facilities – 
CC 

Francisco Gonzalez 
 

CAPS Specialist on duty TBD 
 

Director-Campus Facilities – 
GC 

Loren Holmquist 
 

Cuyamaca EPC Representative 
Chair or Co-Chair 

Nicole Salgado 
  

Director-Communications 
and Public Information 
 

Michele Clock 
  

Grossmont EPC Representative 
Chair or Co-Chair 

Jeff Lehman 
 

Administrators Association 
Rep 

Gaby Avila Garcia 
 

Public Safety Compliance  
 

Student Representatives GC 
and CC 

Sasha Reva 
Courtney Etnyre 

 
 

Extended Cabinet Rep              TBD 
 

Recorder:  Public Safety 
Administrative Support 

Cheyenne 
Castellanos  

Item Discussion 
1. Camera Project Update 

 
Nicole showed the map of the camera placements at both 
Grossmont and Cuyamaca. The map provides a general idea of 
the areas the cameras will be able see but these are schematic 
drawings and are not accurate with a field of view estimate. 
Trees and other visual items may complicate the line of site 
drawn on a simplistic map. All of the cameras are the same style 
but the lens are different on some, which will include features 
such as zooming in and out. The bid for the cameras will be sent 
in early April 2023 and the construction could happen as early as 
Fall 2023 or Spring 2024.  
 
GC and CC Senate reps are requesting this to be shared again 
with the Academic Senate because they are concerned about 
student privacy and profiling. They stated that maps were never 
shared. Nicole resent an email to the council from September 

https://us06web.zoom.us/j/82786558475


 
 

2022 in which all items were attached for sharing with 
constituencies. The camera maps, MOU, placement procedures 
and operating procedures were all discussed and shown and 
discussed at the PSC meeting on 9/19/22. Nicole went on to 
further explain again that the cameras can be deterrents to stop 
crime ahead of time. Nicole explained again that the cameras are 
not actively monitored and only used when a crime has been 
committed and an investigation must begin. In addition, the 
cameras may be used for deputies to look ahead at 911 
situations which occur on campus before they arrive, further 
providing safety and de-escalation.  
 
There was concern from CC student trustee that the cameras will 
record conversations or have microphone capabilities. 
Information from Google was inserted into the chat:  “California 
Penal Code 631 relates to wiretapping and makes it illegal to use 
any method (physical or digital) to make unauthorized access to 
someones conversation. This most often relates to phone lines 
and telephone calls but can also relate to any other digital 
method of communication such as VOIP.” Nicole explained 
multipole times that the cameras do not transmit sound and do 
not have the capability to do so. There is physically no 
microphone built into the cameras. GC student trustee pointed 
out that all other colleges and schools in the area use the exact 
same cameras. Student trustee again reiterated that we are not 
licensed to monitor or record cameras here in California. Ken 
advised that we may bring back our consultant to speak on this 
subject again we need to.  
 
 

2. Public Safety Taskforce 
Recommendations 
Summary – Continue 
conversation and review 
any items not covered 
previously 
 

Nicole noted that there were a few items we did not cover at the 
last meeting. However, when introducing new regulations from 
the CCC office, she noted that the last remaining items were 
ingrained in the title X changes. Therefore, she asked that they 
skip this item and begin the planning for the new legislation. No 
one spoke at this point and therefor Nicole moved on.  

3. CCC Memorandum 
Update 
 

Nicole shared, “A call to action for California Community 
Colleges”. They have helped create equity plans and urgency 
following the push for reforms. Nicole asked for support with a 
small taskforce to begin the plan of action to address regulations 
and recommendations. Members asked if a google document 
could be created and everyone from the PSC can provide 
feedback to have a plan of action by May 2023. Only three 
people offered assistance in beginning the plan to cover the new 
regulations. Nicole will be reaching out to them to schedule a 
meeting. 

Next Meeting- April 20, 2023  


